THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH

OF

SAINT PETER

CHARLOTTETOWN P.E.I.

ANNUAL REPORT
FOR
THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31



A PRAYER FOR OUR MISSION AS CHRISTIANS

O Lord Jesus Christ, Son of God, Saviour of Mankind, as you did call your first disciples to fish for men, give us grace to launch out into the deep waters of human need and to let down the saving nets of compassion and concern. Send us out in your name with helping hand and healing word, and enable us by the power of your love to serve our fellow man. Hear us, Jesus, Master, Christ Eternal, whom we worship with the Father and the Holy Spirit, one God forever. Amen.

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF SAINT PETER AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING

- 1. Opening Prayer and Memorials
- 2. (a) Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting Matters Arising.
- 3. Correspondence 1. The Bishop 2. Sisters of the Precious Blood
 - 3. Church Bible and Prayer Book Society
 - 4. Canadian Bible Society
- 4. Reception of Reports

Rector's Report

Warden's Report

Property Committee

Finance Committee

Auditor's Report

Treasurer's Report

Trust Fund Report

Budget for 1979

Afternoon Branch A.C.W. & Treasurer's Report

Binney Group Report & Treasurer's Report

Sacristan's Report

Cemetary Report

Men's Association Report

Christian Education Report

Cathedral Choirs Report

Service Arrangements and Canon Malone Memorial Window Report

Altar Guild Report

Junior Auxiliary Report

Sign of the Fish Report

P.E.I. District of the Canadian Bible Society Report

Charlottetown Christian Council Report

Protestant Family Service Bureau Report

Ladies Auxiliary of Family Service Bureau Report

Boy Scout Group Committee Report

2nd Charlottetown Cub Pack Report

- 5. Vote of Thanks
- 6. Any Other Business for 1978
- 71 Elections:

Report of the Nominating Committee

- (a) Delegates to Synod
- (b) Members of the Vestry
- (c) D.C.S. Representation
 - 2 Youth Delegates
 - 2 Male Delegates
 - 2 Female Delegates
- (d) 2 Delegates to the Charlottetown Christain Council
- (e) 2 Delegates to the Bible Society
- (f) 2 Delegates to the Family Service Bureau
- 8. Any Other Business
- 9. Motion to Adjourn

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF SAINT PETER MINIUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING

The Annual Meeting of St. Peter's Cathedral for the year ending 1977 was held in St. Peter's Parish Hall on January 30th 1978, with 65 parishioners present.

The meeting was preceded by Evensong, followed by a Pot Luck Supper.

Father Westin chaired the meeting, and opened it following prayers. In his prayers he remembered the faithful departed of St. Peter's Cathedral.

A vote of thanks was extended to the Ladies for the delicious supper.

The minutes of the last annual meeting were approved as printed in the Annual Report: Also the minutes of the Special Parish Meeting.

Father Westin gave a report on the past years activities, he also expressed appreciation on behalf of his wife and himself for the kind remembrances extended to them at Christmas Time.

He noted that financially we could do more as individuals to help support the operation costs of the Cathedral, he felt we need to make a strong effort to know our Faith in the coming year. He said we would be celebrating a quiet day on Ash Wednesday. The funds from the Penetential Lunch would go to St. Mary's Orphanage in Trinidad.

The funds from our Lenten Coin Cards would be divided equally between St. Mary's Orphanage and St. Monica's Orphanage in Trinidad and Jamaica respectfully. This was moved on motion of Father Westin, seconded by Frank Weatherby. Carried.

The following reports were presented and carried.

Property Wardens Report.

Moved by Dr. Kelly Seconded by Karl Winter. Carried

Financial Report

Moved by Bayliss Lee Seconded by George Vessey.

In the financial portion. A vote of thanks was extended to Fred Weatherby for his excellent handling of the finances as treasurer. Also a vote of thanks to Hugh (Pete) Paton for auditing the report.

It was moved by Bayliss Lee Seconded by Art Holland. The adoption of the auditors report. Carried

Bayliss moved the adoption of the annual statement of receipts and expenditures on pages 12, 13, 14, 15 of the annual report. Seconded by Dr. Kelly. Carried.

Father Westin reported that we had applied to the Diocese for Exemption to paying the 17% on the money received for the work to the Parish Property.

Moved by Bayliss Lee, Adoption of Trust Accounts Report. Carried Seconded by Dr. Kelly on pages 16-19

Moved by Bayliss Lee, Adoption of Budget printed on pages 20-21 Carried. Seconded by Dr. Kelly 61 in favor; 4 against.

Moved by Mrs. MacPherson, ACW Report. Carried Seconded by Mrs. Burt

Moved by Mrs. Brady, ACW Financial Report. Carried Seconded by Mrs. Rogers Sr.

Moved by Peggy Holland, Binney Report and Treasurer's Report. Carried Seconded by Marjorie Vessey

Moved by Peggy Holland, Stained Glass Window Fund. Carried Seconded by Marjorie Vessey

Moved by Paul Kays, Sacristan Report. Carried Seconded by Frank Weatherby

Moved by Frank Weatherby, Cemetery Report. Carried Seconded by Paul Kays

Moved by Hugh Warburton, Church School Report Seconded by Karl Winter

In the report of the Church School Report, Hugh Warburton reported th in an Grade 11 class only 3 believed in God. A lively discussion took place on church school attendance.

After a discussion on the Sunday School programme the following motio was made. Moved by Jean Peake, seconded by Ted Reagh that Hugh Warburton be chairman of a committee to look into ways of improving our Sunday School attendance. Carried.

Motion: Moved by Karl Winter, seconded by Bev Armstrong the adoption of the Cub Pack Report. Carried.

Motion: Moved by Professor Alan Reesor, seconded by Carl Mathis the adoption of the Choir Report. Carried. A vote to thanks was extended to Mrs. Somers for her valuable help to the Choir during the year.

Motion: Moved by Frank Weatherby seconded by Professor Reesor the Adoption of the Services Arrangement Committee Report. Carried.

Moved by George Vessey, seconded by Karl Winter the Adoption of the Mens Association Report. Carried.

Moved by Art Holland, seconded by George Vessey the Adoption of the Mens Association Financial Report. Carried.

Moved by Kitty Orford the Adoption of the Altar Guild Report, seconded by Dot Acorn, Carried.

Moved by Connie MacMillan, seconded by Marjorie Vessey the Adoption o the Fish Report. Carried.

Moved by Karl Winter, seconded by Bernice Rowland the Adoption of the Charlottetown Christian Council Report. Carried. Father Westin also spoke on the role of the Charlottetown Christian Council.

Moved by Bev Armstrong, seconded by Connie MacMillan the Adoption of the Protestant Family Service Bureau Report. Carried. Bev Armstrong gave a brief verbal report on the Protestant Family Service Bureau.

Moved by Elizabeth Reagh, Seconded by Ted Reagh the Adoption of the Bible Society Report. Carried, with one correction, the name Donald Ross should read John Ross. It was also noted that Prince Edward Islagave more to the Bible Society per capita than any other Province in Canada.

Moved by Arthur Peake, seconded by Evelyn Rogers the Adoption of the Canon Malone Memorial Window Report. Carried.

Father Westin spoke on the Queens County Christian Communications Commission.

Dr. Kelly thanked his Property Committee for their valuable assistanc during the year, he also extended thanks to the Binney Group, and to our Sexton Mr. Nick Haddad.

Karl Winter and Bev Armstrong extended thanks to all committees for their excellent work and participation during the year.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Arthur Peake brought in a slate of Officers for the year 1978.

Delegates to Synod. Alan Ressor, Ron Orton

Sub. Delegates to Synod. Karl Winter, Art Holland

Vestry: Ted Reagh, Paul Kays, Bayliss Lee, for a three year term

Ed Acorn, Dr. Kelly, for a one year term

Delegates to D.C.S. Art Peake, Hugh Paton Frances MacPherson, Marjorie Vessey

The above were all duly elected on motion of Art Peake, seconded by Hugh Paton. Carried.

Mrs. Helen Callaghan asked what is being done to the church cemetery in regard to the proposed road at the back of the cemetery. Frank Weatherby explained what has been accomplished to date.

Mrs. Ted Reagh expressed a vote of thanks to the wardens and vestry for their work during the past year.

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned on motion of Bev Armstrong, seconded by Art Holland. Carried.

E.G. Acorn Vestry Clerk



Diocese of Nova Scotia

'E RT. REV. GEORGE F. ARNOLD, M.A., B.D., D.D.
SHOP OF NOVA SCOTIA
'E RT. REV. LEONARD F. HATFIELD, M.A., D.D.
SHOP SUFFRAGAN

ANGLICAN DIOCESAN CENTRI 5732 COLLEGE STREET HALIFAX, N. S. B3H 1X3 OFFICE TELEPHONE 423-8301

January 1979.

To Members of the Diocese of Nova Scotia:

As you gather together in Annual Meetings to review the work of the past year and to make plans for the future, Bishop Hatfield and I wish to bring you our greetings and good wishes.

We recognize that in the opinions of many Church people the Annual Parish Meeting is not the most eagerly anticipated event in the Church's calendar! On the other hand, its importance is recognized and we are grateful to all who are prepared to participate and to undertake responsibilities of various kinds in the life and work of our Parishes.

There are some specific matters to which I would call your attention. The first one is that of gambling. Our most recent Synod instructed the Diocesan Council to propose a procedure whereby Canon 37 (23) might be properly enforced. By way of response, the Council requested me "in a letter to be read at the Annual Meetings of the Parishes to include the resolution of Synod requesting the enforcement of Canon 37 (23) and charging the clergy and Parochial Corporations with the responsibility of encouraging other ways of parish financing than those which involve gambling."

Canon 37 (23) is transparently clear: "Lotteries, raffles, games of chance and any form of gambling in connection with Church sales or entertainments as a means of raising money for financing diocesan or parochial needs are absolutely prohibited." To some Christians, gambling is morally questionable; to many others, it is absolutely wrong. Whatever one's individual stance is, without question gambling is addictive and psychologically dangerous.

In my own judgement, it is also transparently clear that enforcement of the Canon pertains to the realm of moral conviction and the realization that our Churches should not and must not be supported by gambling. Therefore, I appeal to all Church

people to honor Section 23 of Canon 37. I also charge the clergy and members of parochial corporations to encourage ways and means of parish financing apart from those involving gambling. I remind everyone most earnestly of our responsibility as stewards. I commend the practice of tithing (modern tithe or old-fashioned). King David would not offer to the Lord what cost him nothing. What about us?

A second matter relates to the office and person of a Regional Dean. Section 6 (e) of the Canon approved by our '78 Synod reads in part, "the term of office of the dean of the region shall be three years with the privilege of reappointment for a second term----". Most of our present regional deans have been in office for a longer or shorter period prior to the passing of the above regulation. How are they affected by this legislation? My understanding is that the provisions of the Canon on Regions are not retroactive. Consequently for them, the three year term mentioned begins as of Synod 1978. On the other hand, I do not wish any serving regional dean to "feel trapped" into serving for a period longer than he originally anticipated. Therefore, I will be guided by the judgements and decisions made by the individual regional deans in consultation with their regions. My purpose in outlining the existing situation is to avoid embarrassment for all concerned.

Bishop Hatfield and I trust that your Annual Meetings will be fruitful and that the current year will be one blessed by opportunities for worship and for service.

Faithfully yours,

Bishop of Nova Scotia

GFA/mh

Precious Slood ionastery

And she laid him in a manger; because there was no room for them in the Inn...

Orrlothetown, December 23, 1978

Luke 7.

Reverend M. Westin, Pastor

And the Parishioners of St. Pter's Cathedral - Charlottetown

Reverend, Dear Father Westin, All our close friends at the Cathedral Very sincerely we thank you for this very generous gift, to our Community - \$50.00 - it would be a big gift an ytime, but right now, when you are planning the urgently needed repairs and improvements on Cathedral and Rectory, it is indeed a bountiful gift, inspired by love of God, and zeal for the promotion of dis lingdom on earth - may your spirit of self-sacrifice and fraternal charity be rewarded by very great help from God, in your own need as indeed it will be.

While we appreciate this material help, we must mention, the still greater help, we derive from your grand example - fidelity to God, and His holy Law - rejection of the world, and its ways, that would draw you away fro m the true spirit of the children of the Hingdom - we see so many, to-day, se lling their priceless Birthright, given them at Holy Baptism, selling it for the utterly empty, useless things of time - we find encouragement in your blessed example - for, cloistered though we be, attractive echoes of this poor old world does come in. Let us strive on bravely together, along the Pilgrim way - straight lay every day, every of your -ew lear, 1979 be on to God. blessed, in a special way, by the dear Good God whom you serve So faithfully. Thankyou again, from our Superior, Sister Hary fif teen Berchmans, and the other peace

Sisters of the Precious Blood.

The Church Bible and Prayer Book Society

FOUNDED 1898

CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD
THE RT. REV. L. S. GARNSWORTHY
BISHOP OF TORONTO

HONORARY CHAIRMAN THE REV. H.S.B. HARPER

VICE-CHAIRMAN MR. MANLEY MALTBY

HON. TREASURER MR. C.O. BAGNELL 445 Eglinton Ave. E., Apt. 403 Toronto, Ontario To make Grants of Bibles, Prayer and Hymn Books to needy Congregations and Institutions of the Anglican Church

PATRON
The Primate of All Canada

HON. SECRETARY
REV. CANON H.N.W. BRACKEN
38 Donlea Drive, Toronto, Ontario
M4G 2M4

(to whom correspondence re Grants should be addressed)

HON.FIELD SECRETARY
MR. W.P. BILGER
80 Inverlochy Blvd., Apt 908,
Thornhill, Ontario
L3T 4P3
(to whom the contribution for the
work should be sent)

December 28th, 1978

St. Peter's Cathedral, F.O. Box # 713, Charlottetown, P.E.I. ClA 7L3

Dear Friends:

Thank you very much for your recent letter with contribution to further the work of the Church Bible and Prayer Book Society enclosed. Please find with this acknowledgment Receipt # 6026 in the amount of \$25.00 for your records.

we greatly appreciate your interest and support of our efforts these many years, and on behalf of the Board of Directors I wish to thank you most sincerely.

Trusting you all received a full measure of the Blessings of Christmas, and wishing you the very best for the New Year, I remain

Yours truly,

W.P. Bilger, Honorary Field

Secretary



Canadian Bible Society

Canadian Bible Society. P.E.I. District. Charlottetown Branch; 170 Kent Street, Charlottatown, PIEII. C1A 1N9 Dec. 27, 1978.

Dear Christian Friends:

Once again the time has some to begin thinking about Church Annual Meetings.

If it has been your practice in the past to elect representatives to the Canadian Bible Society at your Annual Meeting, we would appreciate it if you would do so again this year, and forward the names and addresses to me at the above address.

If it has not been your practice, may we request that you consider appointing two or three representatives at your Annual Meeting; their function to be a liaison between your Church and the Camedian Bible Society, and to provide names of members who would assist by acting as canvassers during our Annual Campaign, usually in September or October: Your representatives would be contacted early enough to allow time for them to prepare and forward these names.

We take this opportunity to express our thanks to all who have supported our great work in so many ways. We pray God's richest blessing for you in the coming year.

Marion W. Hardy,

Secretary.





RECTOR'S REPORT 1978

STATISTICS FOR 1978

Mattins	288 .
Evensong	326
Holy Eucharist	338
Special Services	45
Requiems	5
Holy Unction	6
House Blessings	4.
Baptisms	8
Weddings	6
Burials	5 ·
Tenebrae	3
Confirmation	1 - 12 candidat
Seder Meal	1
Quiet Day	1
Easter Octave Communicants	380
Christmas Octave Communicants	282
Communion of the Sick	56 - visits with
Families on the Cathedral Roll	153 191 communica
Individuals on the Cathedral Roll	62
Communicants on the Cathedral Roll	406
Total Number of Souls	619
	-1- ODO ET 17

Our visual aid presentation at the Annual Meeting - the CBC T.V. Christmas Programme and slides on our summer camp for Servers and Choristers - added to the reports printed in our Annual Report for 1978, gives a picture of what was accomplished during the year. Thanks to God's grace and goodness we have been able to do several things which we trust are pleasing to Him. Numerically, we at St. Peter's are very small, perhaps insignificant from a wordly point of view, but, as many are beginning to discover, small can be beautiful. We truly are becoming a family, the Cathedral Family, living stones being built into a spiritual temple (1 Peter 2:5) the temple of the living God (2 Cor 6:16).

1979 will see us with a parttime Curate. The Reverend Bruce McLeish, at present in Deacon's Orders, but soon to be made priest, will be doing academic work at the University of Prince Edward Island as well as at St. Peter's. Here, his main area of concentration will be (a) with younger people and (b) outreach into the community. The obtaining the services of a Curate is a great venture of faith, which will requit the total support of everyone if it is to be maintained and accomplish

what we hope in the areas mentioned above. Several people at St. Peter's are giving generously of themselves, their time and their resources, but few of us are as yet practicing the biblical - the giving of one tenth to God and His work. Alas, we are not yet, what we should be: we have left undone much that should have been done. Let me illustrate:

a. Our Christain Education Programme, in spite of a real effort by the committee, did not receive the support it needed, and as a

result has achieved very little.

b. Attendance at Monday to Saturday services is poor. Quite often it is impossible to celebrate the Holy Eucharist, because there is no congregation - no member of the Body of Christ able or willing to join the priest in offering the Holy Sacrifice.

c. Very little has been done in the field of evangelism.

d. We talk a lot about Lay Ministry, but it is not practiced nough.

e. All too often God is not central in our thinking and behaving.

To help us work on these and other things during 1979, Father John Pearce will be with us to conduct our Ash Wednesday Quiet Day and to preach on Lent 1. During Holy Week the Reverend Canon Ronald Ward will be the preacher at all of our usual liturgical observances. We thank God that these two servants of His are coming to us this year.

In concluding, let me remind you of the common trap which all ages must avoid. It is called "the world". It is life run without reference to God. It is controlled by physical appetite (lust of the flesh), material gain (lust of the eyes), and social standing (pride of life). Christians are engaged in continuing warfare against the world, the flesh and the devil. To be concerned merely with worldly matters is short sighted; it brings disaster, as our society should know. Our desire as Christains is to be conformed to the likeness of Jesus Christ and to work for the coming of His Kingdom.

Your Priest H.M.D. Westin

PROPERTY WARDEN'S REPORT

Last year at our annual meeting we were in the middle of our renovations to the hall. We have now completed all except the installation of energy-efficient lights. The attached financial statement is the final cost for the revitalization of the hall.

We have had numerous property committee meetings since our last annual meeting and no doubt there will be numerous meetings in the next year. Rehabilitating our property under Government programmes takes patience. The agreements for the Church House are completed but the work crews have not started working at the time of this report. We have had stagnation in the improvements to the Rectory on Fitzory Street. In order to get something firm for contractors to bid on we have Keith Pickard and Company drawing up plans that will specify what work will be accomplished. The bid on the apartment above the hall has been for a greater amount than your committee and Vestry wish to spend at this time. Due to the high cost of housing another contractor will be approached and evaluation of this project will be made.

We have had an energy survey completed on the Church and and hall and, due to the energy conscious procedures we have initiated, we have been given an award. We are also eligible for a \$500 grant for energy saving improvements. The grant is 50% of all expenses up to a \$500 grant for any improvements resulting in energy conservation.

A programme for restoring our stained glass windows is still in the planning stages and has a high priority.

Daily maintenance of our heating plant has been carried out by Mr. Haddad, who is an excellent handyman for all mechanical items that need fixing.

The year's work has been made easier by all members of the property committee and sincere appreciation is expressed for their indulgence.

It is hoped that we will make continued improvements during the next twelve months.

H. H. Kelly Property Warden

ST. PETERS CATHEDRAL

BUILDING ACCOUNT

INCOME

	•			
	St. Peters Cathedral Anglican Churc Women's Donati		2,000.00	
		1978	2,500.00	
	Credit from Loan Account		443.55	
	Donations during 1978		1,127.00	-
	N.I.P. Grants		24,375.00	•
	Bank Loan	,	25,000.00	•
	total income			55,445.55
EXPEN	DITURES			
·	MacLean Construction		45,623.91	
	Cedar Shack		196.33	
·.	K-Mart		293.48	,
	Newson Electric		1,078.66	
	Bevan Bros.		1,007.46	•
	Southport Home Centre		1,203.31	
	Service Charges Interest TOTAL EXPENDITURES		5.00 2,615.71	÷ 52,023.86
SURPI	LUS			3,421.69
RECO	NCILIATION		•	•
	Bank Balance 28 Dec. 78		1,161.61	
	Outstanding Deposit		2,500.00	
-		total	4 F	3,661.61
•	less outstanding cheque			239.92
				3,421.69

AUDITOR'S REPORT

I have examined the books and accounts of the Parochial Corporation of St. Peter's Cathedral for the year ended December 31, 1978. My Examination included verification of the bank balances of the statements prepared for the various trust accounts.

In my opinion the accompanying statement of receipts and expenditures and the attached schedules present fairly the financial operations for the year ended December 31, 1978.

(Signed) Hugh Paton

ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1978

Receipts: Offerings: Envelopes Open Holy Baptism Hall Rental House Rental Sunday School Sundry Receipts Sedar Meal Votive Lights Fire Fund	47,110.16 2,895.67 10.00 125.00 870.00 37.30 178.75 24.61 102.67 276.00	1978 \$ 51,630.16	1977 \$ 45,889.21 1,952.09 71.50 105.00 - 30.00 133.27 - 31.35
Trust Funds: Brecken Hodgson Parochial Catherine Saunders	3,700.00 1,600.00 950.00	6,250.00	4,155.00 1,354.00 967.00 110.74
Bequests	-		· -
Building Fund Special Donations Men's Group	1,127.00	1,127.00	2,183.05 1,040.50
Designated Funds Anglican Appeal Assisstant Priest Fund Bishop Fund Canadian Bible Society Cemetary Camp Kingston Diocese of Kumasi Diocesan Times Indigent Fund Canon Malone Fund Fire Fund Organ Fund Confirmation Collection Cemetary Plot Queens County Christian Constain Glass Window St. Peter's Camp Fund Primates World Relief Theological Education Lenten-St. Mary's-Granada White Gift-St. Marys "St. Monicas	100.00 57.00 227.25 141.00	7 481 60	168.00 30.00 20.00 815.34 59.15 900.00 5.00 317.14 175.00 339.90 75.35 100.00 431.65 476.00 230.25 105.85 203.20 286.40 300.00
Donation for ICON TOTAL RECEIPTS		7,481.60 66,488.76	300.00 63,060.94

EXPENDITURES: Operating Expenses		1978	1977
	770 01		272 22
Advertising	770.94		679.36
Allotment for Diocese	8,735.35		7,858.10
Bank Charges	120.59		96.75
Bank Interest	112.71		333.49
Broadcasts	52.00		156.00
Canada Pension Plan	314.40		.282.77
Capital ExpendCathedral	350.00		397.01
Diocesan Church Society	1,087.34		1,087.34
Donations	•		
Father Bridges	400.00		_
Old Protestant Cemetary	50.00		50.00
Soc. St. John the Evangel			50.00
Sisters of the Precious	.1.50 00.00		
Blood	50.00		_
Ch'Town Christian Council	25.00		25.00
Soc. St. Francis	50.00		50.00
Church Bible Prayer Book			25.00
	50.00		50.00
Canadian Bible Soc.			50.00
Community of the Resurred			50.00
Rectors Discretionary Fund			14.00
Royal Canadian Legion	14.00		14.00
Protestant Family Service		•	200 00
Bureau	300.00		300.00
Pat & the Elephant			100.00
Rev. Canon R. Tuck	-		80.00
Father Westin	-		500.00
Fuel-Cathedral	3,471.66		4,574.76
" -Rectory	953.48		1,135.32
<pre>" -15 Rochford Square</pre>			474.99
Lights-Cathedral	1,903.79		1,896.83
" -Rectory	453.43		445.03
<pre>" -15 Rochford Square</pre>	***		233.10
Insurance	1,937.00		2,372.00
Maintenance & Repairs			
Cathedral	1,015.18		4,675.74
Chapel	-		-
Rectory	117.11		158.26
15 Rochford Square	43.88		12.00
Music	228.20		239.32
Postage	65.99		118.68
Father Catanzaro Travel	160.00	23,007.05	-
•		•	
Salaries and Honoraria			
Rector's Stipend	10,425.00		9,425.00
Travel allowance	750.00		885.00
Car Replacement	1,000.00		1,000.00
Pension	1,183.00		1,140.00
Organist & Choir Director	1,800.00		1,200.00
Sexton	8,320.00		6,160.00
Relief Sexton			1,300.00
Vestry Clerk	600.00		600.00
Treasurer	600.00	•	600.00
Assistant Choir Director			200.00
Relief Organist	20.00	24,698.00	40.00

Operating Expenses(Continue Sedar Meal	<u>ed)</u> 279.33	1978	1977
	909.09		855.85
Stationery & printing			
Sunday School Expenses	503.05		570.11
Sundry Supplies	236.09		321.44
Sundry Miscellaneous	13.10		153.77 1,502.19
Taxes	1,483.30		437.01
Telephone-Cathedral	436.61		352.01
-Ked for y	273.81		361.36
Unemployment Insurance	390.12	•	
Wafers, Wine, Candles	1,214.92		444.10
Water-Cathedral	134.01		187.45
" -Rectory	123.00		123.67 123.00
" -15 Rochford Square	60.00	0.000 113	123.00
Workmen's Compensation	63.00	6,059.43	-
Designated Funds			
Designated Funds Anglican Appeal	229.00		168.00
Bishops Fund			30.00
Canadian Bible Society	38.00		20.00
Canon Malone Fund	_		175.00
Camp Kingston	79.50		59.15
Diocese of Kumasi	700.00		900.00
Diocesan Times	70.00		5,00
Cemetary	951.75		815.34
Primate's World Relief	227.25		230.25
Protestant Service Bureau	300.00		317.14
Queens Co. Christian Comm.	259.52		431.65
Stain Glass Window	100.00		596.00
Theological Education	141.00		105.85
Fire Fund	276.00		-
St. Peter's Camp Fund	57.00		
Lenten-St. Marys-Trinidad	236.07		203.20
" St. Marys-Granada	236.06		286.40
White Gift-St. Marys	106.93		-
" -St. Monicas	106.93		-
Capital - ICON	~		300.00
Cemetary Plot	-	4,115.01	100.00
MOMAL EXDENDITIES		57 879 49	61,295.79
TOTAL EXPENDITURES		57,879.49	

STATEMENT OF CASH RECONCILIATION As at December 31, 1978

	1978	1977
Cash Balance - January 1 Add: Cash Receipts	195.08 Debit 66,488.76	1,263.32 63,060.94
Total Cash Less: Operating Expenses	66,293.68 57,879.49 8,414.19	64,324.26 61,295.79 3,028.47
Less: Payment on Loan	1,127.00	3,223.55
Bank Balance, December 31,78 Less:Fund Carryover to 1979 Organ Fund 166.59	7,287.19	195.08 Debit
Assistant Priest Fund 3,200.00	3,366.59	
True Cash Balance, December 31, 1978	3,920.60	

STATEMENT OF BANK RECONCILIATION As at December 31, 1978

Balance:as per Bank Statement	1978 8,711.33	1977 3,811.83
Plus: Outstanding Deposits	4,244.20	4,785.64 8,597.47
Less: Outstanding Cheques	12,955.53 5,668.34	8,792.55
Balance: as per Books	7,287.19	195.08 Dr.

STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS Year ended December 31, 1978

INDIGENT FUN	<u>D</u>	1077	3.070
Cash Balance, January 1	\$21.98	1977	1978 \$1.00
Receipts: Investment Income 311.46 Bank Interest 6.68	318.14 340.12	\$304.97 3.81	308.78 304.78
Disbursements: Safekeeping Charges - Transfer to General Account for Protestant Family	-	4.50	
Service Bureau 339.12	339.12	300.00	304.50
Cash in Bank, December 31	1.00		5.28
Investments at par	\$5,000.00		\$5,000.00
W.A. COTTON	ENDOWMENT		
Cash Balance, January 1	\$674.25		\$1,342.11
Receipts: Investment Income 541.26 Bank Interest 44.60 Matured Bond 1,000.00	1,585.86	478.78 93.95 —	<u>572.73</u>
	2,260.11		1,914.84
Disbursements: Safekeeping charges 18.00 To General Account 900.00 Cash in Bank, December 31	918.00 1,342.11	17.25 700.00	717.25 1,197.59
Investments at par	7,750.00		7,750.00
GEORGE V. M	OORE ENDOWME	ENT •	
Receipts: Investment Income	9.00		9.00
Disbursements: Transferred to Altar Guild 9.00	***************************************	9.00	
Investments at par	200.00		200.00

CEMETARY ENDOWMENT FUND

	1977		1978
Cash Balance, January 1	\$1,750.59		\$2,040.17
Receipts: Bank Interest 114.25 Sale of Plots - Investment Income 175.33	289.58 \$2,040.17	\$149.29 200.00 164.81	514.10 \$2,554.27
Cash in Bank, December 31	\$2,040.17		\$2,554.27
Investments at par	\$13,900.00		\$13,900.00
CEMETERY IN	COME ACCOUNT		
Cash Balance, January 1	\$973.99		\$1,223.20
Receipts: Income 1,221.35 Bank Interest 31.20 Matured Bond - Sale of Plots	1,252.55 2,226.54	933.75 32.19 -	965.94 2,189.14
Disbursements: General AccExpenses 975.34 Safe-keeping charges 28.00 Cash in Bank, December 31	1,003.34	165.75	195.75 1,993.39
KATHERINE SA	AUNDERS ENDOWMENT	_	
Bank Balance, January 1	\$573.63		\$500.00
Receipts: Interest	37.11 \$610.74		34.37 \$534.37
Disbursements: To General Account Cash in Bank, Dec. 31	110.74 500.00 \$610.74	•	

HODGSON TRUST

		197	77	1978 .
Cash Balance, Janua	ary l	3.39		4.40
Receipts: Investment Income Bank Interest Matured Bonds	1,389.91 13.60	1,403.51	1,787.66 21.47 5,850.00	 7,659.13
na car ca bonac		1,406.90		7,663.53
Disbursements: Safekeeping Transferred to General Account Investment	48.50 1,354.00	1,402.50	53.40 1,600.00 2,000.00	3,653.40 4,010.13
Cash in Bank, Dece	mber 31	4.40		
Investments, at pa	r \$20,800.0	0		
	MEMORIAL CH	APEL ENDOWM	ENT	
Bank Balance, Janu	ary l	\$1,113.25		\$1,498.47
Receipts: Bank Interest Investment Income	77.22 315.00	392.22 1,505.47	180.24 315.00	423.24 1,921.71
Disbursements: Safekeeping charge	2s <u>7.00</u>	7.00	9.00	9.00
Investments, at pa	ar \$3,000.00)	\$3,000.00) -

HODGSON TRUST

		197	7	1978 .
Cash Balance, Janua	ry 1	3.39		4.40
Receipts: Investment Income Bank Interest Matured Bonds	1,389.91	1,403.51	1,787.66 21.47 5,850.00	7,659.13
Disbursements: Safekeeping Transferred to General Account Investment	48.50 1,354.00	1,402.50	53.40 1,600.00 2,000.00	3,653.40 4,010.13
Cash in Bank, Decer	mber 31	4.40		
Investments, at par	\$20,800.0	0		
_1	MEMORIAL CH	APEL ENDOWME	NT	
Bank Balance, Janua	ary l	\$1,113.25		\$1,498.47
Receipts: Bank Interest Investment Income	77.22 315.00	392.22 1,505.47	180.24 315.00	423.24 1,921.71
Disbursements: Safekeeping charge	s <u>7.00</u>	7.00 1,498.47	9.00	9.00
Investments, at pa	r \$3,000.00	0	\$3,000.00) -

HODGSON TRUST

		197	7	1978
Cash Balance, Janua	ry l	3.39		4.40
Receipts: Investment Income Bank Interest Matured Bonds	1,389.91	1,403.51	1,787.66 21.47 5,850.00	7,659.13 7,663.53
Disbursements: Safekeeping Transferred to General Account Investment	48.50 1,354.00	1,402.50	53.40 1,600.00 2,000.00	3,653.40 4,010.13
Cash in Bank, Decem	nber 31	4.40		
Investments, at par			NIII	
<u> </u>	MEMORIAL CH	APEL ENDOWME	N.T.	
Bank Balance, Janua	ary 1	\$1,113.25		\$1,498.47
Receipts: Bank Interest Investment Income	77.22 315.00	392.22 1,505.47	180.24 315.00	423.24 1,921.71
Disbursements: Safekeeping charge	7.00	7.00	9.00	9.00
Investments, at pa	r \$3,000.00)	\$3,000.00) -

PAROCHIAL ACCOUNT

		1977	1	978
Cash Balance, Januar	ry 1	\$5.44		\$1.04
Receipts: Investment Income Bank Interest	987.00 11.60	998.60 1,004.04	987.00 14.97	1,001.97 1,003.01
Disbursements: Transfer to operation Account Safekeeping Cash in Bank, Decemb	36.00 36.00	1,003.00	950.00 41.20	991.20
Investment at par	\$15,400.00			\$15,400.00
BF	RECKEN INCOME	_		
Cash Balance, Januar	ry 1	6.53		3,297.13
Receipts: Investment Income Bank Interest Matured Bonds Bank Loan	4,398.30 47.30 3,000.00	7,445.60	5,426.96 102.13 6,250.00 30,000.00	41,779.09 45,076.22
Disbursements: Purchase of Bonds Error in Bank Intere Cheques credited in Safekeeping charges Bank Loan Interest Loan Payment Transferred to	error (1977)	-	33,015.00 10.00 120.00 302.70 1,639.56 1,250.00	
General Account	4,155.00	4,155.00 3,297.13	3,700.00	45,037.26 38.96
Cash in Bank, Decemb	per, er	3,237.10		
	CANON MALONE	,		388.26
Cash Balance, Januar	ry 1	130.05		300.20
RECEIPTS: Estate of Elwin M. Investment Income Bank Interest		258.21 388.26	256.26 9.78	266.04 654.30
Investment at par		\$2,500.00		\$2,500.00

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 1979

Receipts:

For General Parish Us Envelopes Open Organizations	se: 50,000.00 2,000.00 3,500.00	
Miscellaneous	1,000.00	56,500.00
Rentals		1,000.00
Income from Trust Funds		$\frac{7,000.00}{64,500.00}$
Less: Total Expenditure	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$83,588.00
	Deficit for 1979	\$19,088.00

No provision for Debt Reduction. At least \$1,800 per year.

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 1979

Schedule 1		Sch	edule 2	
Total General Expenditu	res	Salaries	, Honorari	ım, Levi∈
Advertising Bank Charges & interest Fuel- Cathedral Rectory Insurance Lights - Cathedral Rectory Maintenance-Cathedral Rectory Postage (Salaries etc. Schedule 2) Christian Education Sundry Supplies Taxes Telephone-Cathedral Rectory Wafers, Wine & Candles Water-Cathedral Rectory Diocese 17% Diocesan Church Society Donations Mission Expenses	750.00 4,000.00 6,500.00 1,500.00 2,500.00 2,000.00 500.00 125.00 37,163.00 600.00 1,600.00 450.00 450.00 1,50.00 1,000.00	Curate Sexton Choir Ma Organist Treasure Vestry C Relief O Relief P	ng e acement Assessment ster/ r lerk rganist riest ension Pla	9,000.0(8,500.0(1,800.0(750.0(600.0(60.0(1,000.0(

83,588.00

REPORT OF THE AFTERNOON BRANCH OF A.C.W.

1978 has been another active year in work and fellowship. Meetings were held weekly from January to April and October to December.

Corporate Communion was attended the first Wednesday of each month followed by a short meeting.

We have 23 members with an average attendance of 12.

We were happy to welcome a new member to our group, Mrs. Eileen Paton.

Letters were exchanged with our Prayer Partner The Rev. Harold Seegmiller and our refugee Adele.

Knitted articles sent to Save the Children consisted of 7 sweaters, 8 caps, 18 pairs mittens, 34 pairs of socks, and for Holly Graham at Sioux Lookout, 2 scarves, 22 pairs mittens, 5 caps, 1 sweather and 8 pairs socks. We also knit for Social Service.

For the past 3 years we have Catered to the Charlottetown Christian Council. We served supper the third Thursday of each month and gave the proceeds to the Stained Glass Window Fund.

Activities for the year included brass cleaning for Christmas and Easter, attending meetings of the D.C.S., World Day of Prayer, an Ecumenical Service at Park Royal United Church, 2 Quiet Days, The Seder Meal, Annual Diocesan A.C.W. and the Bishop's reception in November.

Commitments for the year have been meet and are listed in the financial report.

Our Diocesan President, Mrs. Westin gave us some interesting highlights of her trip to the Presidents' Conference in Winnipeg.

We were pleased to have several visits from Father Westin.

In closing I wish to thank officers and members for their patience and co-operation which makes it so pleasant to serve as their president.

Respectfully submitted Frances MacPherson

SLATE OF OFFICERS FOR 1978 - 79

Honorary President President Vice-President Secretary Treasurer Prayer Partner Supply Secretary Refugee Mrs. M. Westin
Mrs. F. MacPherson
Mrs. A. Dickson
Mrs. T. Smith
Mrs. M. Brady
Mrs. D. Palmer
Mrs. H. Breedon
Mrs. B. Rogers

Receipts:

ALCOHOL STATE OF THE STATE OF T	
Balance Carried Forward from 1977 Dues and Thank Offering Christian Council Suppers Table Box Collection Interest on Dibentures and Bonds Bank Interest Donations to Bishops Fund Donation to Stain Gloss Window Fund	\$136.25 166.00 251.22 35.88 69.26 5.16 15.00 5.00
Expenditures:	-
Postage (Parcel to Sioux Look Out) Moore & MacLeod Yarn Paul Kays (Albs) Mrs. T. DeBlois (Names in Book of Remembrance) Bank Service Charge St. Peters Cathedral Stain Glass Fund Rev. Harold Seegmiller (Prayer Partner) Binnie Group Thank Offering Bishops Discretionary Fund Mr. Haddad(Christmas & fift	\$ 1.95 5.94 75.00 10.00 2.20 251.22 25.00 100.00 60.00 25.00 15.00 \$571.31
Bank Balance as at Dec. 31/78 Acc. #6768 \$137.46 Less Outstanding cheque 25.00	\$112.46 \$683.77
Investments December 31, 1978	
Dominion of Canada T29A497656, 1983, 4 1/2%	\$100.00 \$100.00 \$100.00 \$100.00
Canada & Eastern Trust Guaranteed Investment Certificate, 230282, 9%	\$406.51

Held in trust in Personal Safety Deposit Box, by Margaret A. Brady, of the A.C.W. Afternoon Branch.

Margaret A. Brady

) Macy Ci. Draey

Audited and Found Correct

REPORT FROM BINNEY GROUP ACW FOR JAN./78 to DEC. 31/78

Because of urgent, unforeseen circumstances, I was asked to serve again as President of Binney Group. I agreed to do so for a one year period only, so now at the completion of that year I am pleased to pass the reins to Norma Simpson, who has already shown us her extensive abilities and energy. Good luck Norma.

During this past year, twenty-six ladies answered our roll call list. What a privilege it is to enjoy Christian friends while we are serving our Lord!

I would like to mention some of the activities which Binney members either spearheaded or were involved in over the past year: the pot-luck supper in conjunction with the church annual meeting; breakfast following men's corporate communions twice; Valentine's card party; Penitential luncheon; Sider meal; booth for April Foolish Spree at Spring Park Church; luncheon for annual meeting of the Diocesan Board of ACW; Rummage sales (two); Bake sale at Royalty Mall; our own annual Bazaar and dinner; refreshments following service of confirmation and window dedication.

Our weekly fudge sale continues to be successful due to the work and cooperation of many ladies of our parish; Sunday coffee hour coverage is planned by Binney members.

This year we added more cupboards and more dishes to our kitchen, and we are finding it a very convenient place to work.

So this has been another active and rewarding year for Binney members; it was my privilege to be their president.

Respectfully submitted,

Marjorie Vessey

BINNEY GROUP TREASURER'S REPORT

Receipts:		Expenditures:	
Bank balance Dec. 31, 1977;	\$1,659.53	St. Peter's Cathedral Building Fund;	\$2,500.0
Bazaar \$4,860.33 less expenses \$675.31;	\$4,185.02	Pledge to Diocesan A.C.W.;	\$ 325.0
Calendars; Church photos;	\$ 22.50 \$ 50.00	Altar Guild; Protestant Family	\$ 100.0
Plates, cook books and		Service Bureau;	\$ 75.0
Hasti-Notes; Donation - dues;	\$ 43.50 \$ 72.00	Bishop's Discretionary Fund;	\$ 50.0
Rent of kitchen; Pot luck supper;	\$ 40.00 \$ 56.75	Rector's Discretionary Fund;	\$ 50.0° \$ 50.5°
Penitential Lunch; Valentine Party;	\$ 43.50 \$ 72.00 \$ 40.00 \$ 56.75 \$ 16.00 \$ 185.40	Prayer Partner; Diocesan Church Society	\$ 50.5
April Foolish Spree	φ 103.40	Episcopal Endowment Fund	;\$ 100.0
\$285.85 less expenses \$10.00;	\$ 275.85	St. Peter's Cathedral Rectors Fund;	\$ 300.0
Rummage sales \$586.82 less ad. expenses \$9.00;	\$ 577.82	Dishes, knives and dishclothes for kitchen;	\$ 444.2
A.C.W. Dinner; Pantry sale;	\$ 577.82 \$ 150.00 \$ 382.86	Scales for kitchen; Kitchen cupboards;	\$ 19.3 \$1,203.0
Afternoon Br. portion	\$ 100.00	Tables;	\$ 315.6
of pledge; Interest on Savings	•	<pre>Gifts and entertaining; Gas and stove repairs;</pre>	\$ 164.8
Account;	\$ 59.74	Paint, etc.; Bank charges;	\$ 126.91 \$ 4.7
		Laundry;	\$ 59.5
	\$7,876.97	Bank balance 1978;	\$5,984.8 \$1,892.1
	\$7,876.97	, in the second of the second	\$7,876.9

Audited and found correct January 7, 1979 Thomas N. Rogers

Respectfully submitted (Signed) Elaine Foster

SACRISTAN'S REPORT

There has been steady progress and activity in the Parish during the past year under the direction of the Rector. As Sacristan I was pleased to be part of this and thank the Rector and Parish for this great privilege.

Once again it has been a real inspiration working with the Servers Guild. We have a total of 23 boys active in the Guild and who serve in a variety of ways such as boat boy, thurifer, crucifer, taperer, banner bearer, etc. These boys help to make our services more pleasing an offering to our Lord. On behalf of the servers I would like to thank the Parish for giving them this opportunity.

In the past we have lost touch with servers as they grow older or move away. It is hoped that it may be possible to organize into an active group and an associate group. In this way it may be possible to continue this vocation and look to them as a resource for the younger active groups.

Perhaps the motto of this group could be "A Server forever".

The servers continue to have need of such things as albs and contributions could be directed to the Rector or myself.

On behalf of the servers a warm welcome is extended to our new Curate and we look forward to his interest and involvement with young people.

Respectfully submitted Paul Kays

REPORT OF CEMETERY COMMITTEE

The caretaker was Arnold Burhoe. He looked after general maintenance and throughout the summer pruned the trees and hedge, removing old branches etc. He continued to supply some fill at no extra expense to the parish.

The front fence had been damaged by the highway dept. who supplied us with material and the work was done by our caretaker. A number of stones were reset by a group made available through the Dept. of Health. A letter of thanks was forwarded to the Minister of Health. There were four burials in 1978 with the cost per plot still \$100.00. The committee appreciates the cooperation of the families in requesting that donations be made to the cemetery instead of floral tributes. This made available many hundreds of dollars for the cemetery. We are continuing our policy of no major expenditures in the cemetery until funds build up to the point where borrowing will not be necessary.

The fourth annual memorial service was held at the cemetery with a celebration of the Holy Eucharist. The weather was favourable and the service was well attended.

A Financial report is included elsewhere.

Respectfully submitted Frank Weatherby, Chairman

MEN'S ASSOCIATION ANNUAL REPORT

As a result of the last annual meeting of your Men's Association the following executive was elected. President Hugh Simpson, Vice-President Jack Fraser, Secretary Ed Acorn, Treasurer Peter Taweel. Subsequently two additional directors were added, George Vessey as membership director and George Kays as activities director.

It was decided to charge a membership fee of \$2.00 annually and some memberships were paid. Unfortunately, the number of participants in Men's Association activities is very small and one result is that not as many memberships were paid as we had hoped.

Your executive decided to try and increase the fellowship aspect of our church community, in addition to raising money for parish purposes. We were moderately successful in this but there is still a lot of room for improvement.

A news letter sent out on an irregular basis was instituted and three such letters have been published over the last eight months. We have continued with our corporate communion/breakfasts and we usually have approximately twenty five - thirty men in attendance. As a rule these are the same people on each occasion. Our evensong/spaghetti supper once again was a most enjoyable event. Again this year we had our garage sale but this was not successful. We just did not have enough merchandise to sell. Our congregational dance party was again held in late June and this was quite successful. Unfortunately we had stiff competition the same night but surprisingly a good crowd was on hand. Our final event, held in November, was our annual oyster and card party. For the first time this was not a men's stag but was open to the ladies. Very few ladies attended. We are pleased however that this event had its best year yet.

Again this year we turned over a sum of money to the church to assist with the building fund. We hope in the year ahead that it will be possible to increase this amount and this can be done with more participation and better fellowship by the men of our parish.

In closing I would like to thank the executive members and many other men who helped with the work on our various events. A special thanks to the Binney ladies who are always ready to assist us. We need and appreciate their help.

Hugh Simpson

President

Report of the Christian Education Committee

This committee was appointed at last year?s annual meeting to look into the poor enrolment and attendance at our Church School. In spite of a good curriculum and concerned teachers enrolment was low and average attendance poor. Only about 65 children were enrolled and less than half were attending on any one Sunday.

Prior to the start of Church School last fall a questionnaire was circulated to every family in the parish asking their opinion as to the best time for Church School with an option for a family Christian Education evening. Out of the total mailing only 43 actual returns were received and nine families were contacted by phone. Only 20 of the responses were from families with children out of an estimated 50 families with children in the Parish. The majority favoured continuing Church School at the same time.

Following our survey enrolment in the Church School last fall did not increase over the previous year. Visitors for the Stewardship Campaign were asked to discuss Church School when visiting homes with children in an effort to increase enrolment.

Statistics for the various Church School classes this year are as follows:

Kindergarten	- 6	Grade 5	- 11
Grade 1	- 10	Grade 6	- 12
Grade 2	- 7	Grade 7	- 7
Grade 3	- 6	Grade 8	- 2
Grade 4	<u>-</u> 7		

This gives a total enrolment of 68 which is essentially the same as last year. Although there is no improvement in Church School attendance a positive step has been made in starting a Youth Bible Study Group under Mr. Ron Frid. We hope this group will grow and continue.

The Christian Education Committee is seriously concerned about the lack of interest in our Church School. Based on the survey we retained the same hour for Church School except for a 15 minute earlier starting time. This was the time favoured by the majority of parents. We estimate that there is at least as many children in the parish not attending Church School as are presently attending. We are puzzled about what to do next, and would appreciate some direction from this meeting. It is vital that we get these other young people and children involved in the Church School.

Respectfully submitted,

Eileen Paton Bernice Rowland Karl Winter.

CATHEDRAL CHOIRS - Annual Report, 1978

The past year has been an extremely busy one for the Junior and Senior Choirs (perhaps the busiest ever)! There were over twenty-five "special" services throughout the year, as well as the weekly Sunday morning Eucharists, and over fifteen motets and Mass settings were learned and presented. Both choirs have grown slightly, with the Junior Choir having fourteen, and the Senior Choir at twenty.

As you are all well aware, we released our first recording in October, and since that time have sold over five hundred, with less than fifty to go to have them completely paid for. The local radio station, CHTN, and the FM stations in Charlottetown, Moncton, and Halifax made use of the Christmas music throughout the Christmas season. As well as selling on an individual basis, several members of the parish were kind enough to place the recordings on display in their stores, and to them, as well as to all who have bought or helped in selling, we extend our very sincere thanks. The profit from these recordings will go to the organ fund.

As well as the Christmas Day program aired over CBC-TV, the choirs played a large role in the Patronal Festival celebrations (which received better support than in 1978), and also took part in the Camp for Choristers and Servers in July. There were twenty-eight children and teen-agers and eleven adults from the three Maritime Provinces resident at the camp, and as well as music rehearsals, there was religious instruction and servers' training.

It has become apparent in past years that our choirs are as well known for their parties as they are for the quality of their singing. Perhaps in 1979 the choirs will sponsor a party for the whole congregation so that everyone can "get in on the fun!"

respectfully submitted,

SERVICE ARRANGEMENTS COMMITTEE

The Service Arrangements Committee, composed of Evelyn Rogers, Ernie Weeden, Alan Reesor and Bob Taylor, is a subcommittee of St. Peter's Cathedral Vestry. The Service Arrangements Committee assists the Rector with special physical arrangements and co-ordinates sidesmen for services held at St. Peter's. At the present time there are thirty parishioners faithfully serving as sidesmen at both morning services as well as special services designated by the church calendar. The Service Arrangements Committee would like to acknowledge the enthusiastic support and co-operation that it has received from the sidesmen during the past year.

Respectfully submitted

Bob Taylor, Ernie Weeden, Evelyn Rogers, Alan Reesor

CANON E.M. MALONE MEMORIAL WINDOW

FINANCIAL CAMPAIGN May 1977 to December 1978

Gross Receipts Donors Bank Interest		11,197.37 473.11 \$11,670.48
Window inc. plaque, insurance, duty F.S.T. & freight Installation	\$6843.00 436.00	7,279.00
Printing, postage, etc. Plaque & window repair	104.56 53.38	157.94
Balance in T.D. Savings A/C #109-045 (Plus Accrued interest approx. \$64.00)		4,233.54
·		\$11,670.48

Thomas N. Rogers

ALTAR GUILD REPORT

As in previous years four teams of ladies continued to rotate on a monthly basis in their care of the Sacred Vessels, vestments, linens and Altars of the Cathedral and All Souls Chapel.

Thanks to the skillful needles of some our our members, linens and vestments are being repaired and replaced locally. Should anyone wish to donate memorials to the Church there are a number of items in need of replacement and I am sure Father Westin would be happy to make suggestions if he were approached.

We would like to thank those who donate flowers at Christmas, Easter, and during the year to the glory of God and in memory of loved ones. We also thank those who donate cut flowers from their gardens during the summer.

Respectfully submitted Dorothy Orton

ALTAR GUILD ACCOUNT

Income		Expenses	
Balance Dec. 31, 1977	365.51	Cost of Flowers	408.08
Received for flowers	439.56	Service Charge	1.00
Donation from Binney	100.00	Repairs to Vestments	25.00
Bank Interest	19.84	Cleaning & Supplies	21.79
			455.87
TOTAL	\$924.91	Bal. Dec. 31, 1978	469.01
		TOTAL	924.9

Dorothy Acorn
Treasurer

1978 Report on the Junior Auxiliary

Between January and June of 1978, the Junior Auxiliary was leady for the most part, by Diane Furlong. The attendance averaged 4 girls between the ages of 7 and 12 who met every Thursday at 3:30 p.m.

The Junior Auxilary, or J.A., now consists of 7 girls between the ages of 8 and 10, who meet every Friday afternoon at 4:00.

Due to the late date at which the group started in the fall, the J.A. was unable to complete anything to sell at the bazaar as they had done in the previous year but since that time, have been working diligently on other projects. These mostly consist of arts and crafts as well as some drama.

There is usually some connection between the activities of the girls and the particular time of the Church year at which they occur. For example, at Christmas, a miniature paper creche was constructed which was later displayed at coffee hour and met with great approval from the parishioners there present.

This kind of encouragement is always appreciated as the girls work hard on their creations. They also seem to enjoy themselves.

One hopes that this organization will continue to be present at St. Peter's for many years to come.

Respectfully Submitted,

∫ Jane Réagh Present J.A. leader

SIGN OF THE FISH ANNUAL REPORT

Throughout the past year, The Sign of the Fish has continued to express God's love and concern by answering calls for help on the Fish-line between 2 p.m. and 11 p.m., Monday through Saturday. Due to a shortage of volunteers, we were forced to curtail the Sunday Service. It was this same shortage of volunteers that caused the closing of the Summerside Fish Branch a year ago. This is not only regrettable but places the responsibility for an Island Help-line solely on Charlottetown Fish. We do receive calls from outside the Charlottetown exchange. Fortunately, some four or five years ago we were encouraged to develop a Crisis Squad of professional people from all corners of the Island. This Crisis Squad is made up of professionally-trained people who are willing to help in time of serious crisis and who are contacted only when it has been determined that a serious crisis does exist. Without this group we would be quite helpless in answering requests for help outside the greater Charlottetown Area.

On February first, the Charlottetown Branch will commemorate seven years of active service. We look back with gratitude for the following The growth of the Branch under the guidance of the Holy Spirit from a Pilot project spear-headed by the Congregations of St. Peter's Cathedral and the Kirk of St. James to that of a completely ecumenical service with volunteers from every congregation in the Charlottetown Area.

The unfaltering dedication of many individuals who have served devotedly since the Branch began.

The continued support of the two founding congregations in the use of facilities for meetings and daily prayers.

The generosity of many anonymous volunteers, without whose gifts both monetary and 'in kind' we could not continue to exist at all.

The complete support of all levels of government, professional back-up advisors, service clubs, police departments, news media and other volunteer organizations.

The invitations, during the past year, to meet regularly with other Social Services, Government and Voluntary agencies, to exchange information on the services each provides.

The opportunity, this year, to participate in a research project conducted by the Department of Social Services concerning the needs of people aged sixty-five and over in Prince Edward Island.

The initiation of the 'Daily Hello' program, in co-operation with the Council of The Disabled, designed to give daily reassurance through a telephone call to 'live aloners' anywhere in the Charlottetown Exchange.

The many community needs that have been identified from calls received, and to which Fish as actively promoted community support, until assistance is now available. To mention some to these --The Addiction Foundation, The Hostel, the Public Defender,
Homemaker Services, One-Parent Family Association, Meals-on-Wheels,
Family Court and the Small Claims Court.

We thank God for his guidance and pray that we may go out in His Name with helping hand and healing word to serve our fellowman.

1978-REPORT The Prince Edward Island District of the Canadian Bible Society

The 141st Annual Meeting of The Canadian Bible Society Prince Edward Island District, was held at Zion Presbyterian Church at Charlottetown on Thursday, February 16th, 1978. The guest speaker was The Reverend Russell T. Hall, administrator of the financial resources of the Canadian Bible Society and a member of the National Office. He, his wife and family spent 10 years in Nigeria in the ministry of the Presbyterian Church before assuming his most recent position. This year's guest speaker is meant to be the President of the Canadian Bible Society, Dr. Hoffman. Our District Secretary's report of the year 1977 informed the meeting that our District had distributed 148,031, Bibles, Testaments, Portions and Selections and sent \$50,000.00. He further reported that SONG A RAMAS in 1977 were at the top of the list of the District's Activities. His report indicated that the Island is still leading in its per capita contributions to the Bible Society in Canada and possibly now leading the world. More and more contributions are being made through envelope donations such as were handed to our parishioners on December 10th, 1978. This cuts down in the need for door to door canvassing.

At this meeting our Father Westin and one of the Cathedral delegates, Ted Reagh, were appointed to the Board, Mr. Reagh being the Treasurer of the Property-Book Store Committee.Mr. Reagh reports that renovations were done in 1978 to the shelving in the bookstore and to the apartments on top of the book store. Recently he was notified that the bookstore premises will be expropriated by the Department of Public Works of the Federal Government for the use of the Department of Veterans Affairs now housed in Ottawa. 1979 should be a full year for the property committee.

Respectfully Submitted,

Theodore Reagh

Elizabeth S. Reagh.

1978 Delegates from the Cathedral

1978 REPORT OF THE CHARLOTTETOWN CHRISTIAN COUNCIL

This year, The Charlottetown Christian Council has concerned itself with many issues from a Christian perspective through its various committees. Communications and Publicity has been actively involved with the Christian Communications Commission. Corrections has continued its involvement with the Dept. of Justice with regard to the programming of the Sleepy Hollow Corrections Centre. The Worship Committee has taken leadership in encouraging the various districts to hold services during the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity In January and during the Easter season, four noon hour meditations were presented. Housing submitt an application to the Secretary of State for a grant to hire a worker to be involved in researching the housing problems of the disadvantaged. Unfortunately, this grant was turned down. A committee on Values Education was formed to work with Mr. Bernie McCracken who is our representative on the Unit #3 School Board Committee looking at the issue of values education in the schools. An Ad Hoc Committee has submitted position papers to government on the issues of health care and mental health. We have also corresponded with the Dept. of Social Services on our concerns with reference to the welfare issue.

Throughout the year, the Council has heard from a number of invited guests including two representatives from the One Parent Family Assoc. (Council will endeavour to provide chaplains for this group); Miss Margie Gass on the Federal Probation Program; Miss. Cheryl Cannon the Provincial Work and Recreation Program of the Queens County Jail; Mrs. Mary Peppin and other representati of the Right of Life Assoc., Dr. Sam Malcolmson and Mr. Eugene MacDonald from the Dept. of Mental Health and Mr. Keith Fairbank, the new director of the Sleepy Hollow Corrections Centre.

We were very pleased that Sister Georgina Johnson was able to represent us at the National Symposium on Aging held in Ottawa from Oct. 24 to 27.

The Chairman of the Council Rev. Cameron Bigelow, was invited to take part in the Citizenship Court held in Charlottetown on Nov. 8th. He also attended the annual meeting of the Atlantic Ecumenical Council in Halifax on Feb. 9, 1978.

Two clergy representatives attended the Col. Gray High School Career Days to talk on religious vocation.

Three representatives of the Council attended the annual meeting of the Council of the Disabled on May 23rd.

The Christian Council also gave its support to the Catholic Family Services Bureau in its efforts to gain government funding for its Men's Hostel.

We were also very encouraged with the response to the Pastoral Car Conference which the Council co-sponsored on Oct. 25 to 27 under the sensitive and helpful leadership of Rev. John Swift.

We want to express our thanks to the women of St. Peter's for their kind hospitality to us through 1978. We appreciate their efforts and dedication in preparing the meals for our meetings.

We also want to express confidence in the continued growth of the Charlottetown Christian Council. Each parish and congregation is encouraged to send at least one of their clergy to the Council meetings and also to ensure that two lay persons are appointed. The involvement of lay people in the Council is surely where we will gain our added strength and vitality.

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE PROTESTANT FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU 1978

Since the Bureau has focused on being a Family Life Resource Centre in the community, a definite increase in the number of clients receiving counselling is noted over the previous year. Approximately 50 cases per month (individual or family) were assisted. In addition to marriage and separation counselling, several referrals were received of teenagers who are undergoing stress at home and in school.

Through the Canada Works projects, the Bureau is providing a Visiting Homemakers Aide program which has proven to be an extremely worthwhile service to the community. At present, there are five Aides being funded for thirty-eight weeks. Their work is supervised by a Co-ordinator employed by the Bureau. The grant which terminated in November employed one Co-ordinator and eight Aides.

During the year three single parent groups, each of ten weeks duration were held with approximately 30 single Parent Families participating. These groups were led by the Executive Director, a worker from the Department of Social Services, and two assistants from the One Parent Family Association.

An eight week course with eight participants from the One Parent Family Association was conducted by the Executive Director in an attempt to provide skills and training in group leadership.

In addition to these activities, the Bureau continues to work with unmarried parents and places the children who are available with adoptive couples.

Some of the Board members were involved with the presentation of a brief on Alcholism Services in P.E.I. Also a dozen of our members participated as canvassers in the every home visitation for the United Way. Others were involved in Low Income Housing concerns.

A slide tape presentation on the work of the Bureau was completed. This presentation was aired on Cable TV during the Rotary Auction and is available on request.

On December 20, the resignation of the Executive Director became effective and a committee is now in the process of seeking a successor.

In summary, it has been a rewarding year. We look forward to your continued support as we provide this ministry of service to the community.

LADIES AUXILIARY OF FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU

The Protestant Family Service Bureau Ladies Auxiliary meets the first Tuesday afternoon of the month in the church hall of each Protestant Church in town. Income is made from the sale of rags for machine cleaning and from the sale of used clothing in a shop operated on Wednesday and Friday afternoons, 96 Fitzroy Street. The Dental program offers assistance to children 13 to 18 years who could not otherwise afford dental care. Dentist bills were paid for 26 children. Total cost \$2,510.00. Families, fire, eviction or poverty victims were given clothing and house furnishings. Donations for the latter are gratefully accepted. In December the Christmas shop for the needy was held in St. Paul's Church hall. 201 families and 577 children received presents. Funds for this were provided by the Bureau Office and Ladies Auxiliary, Christmas Daddy Shows and private donations. Many presents came from children's school and church classes. Dolls were dressed and garments knitted by church group members.

Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth G. Armstrong Helen J. Michael

BOY SCOUT GROUP COMMITTEE

The Boy Scout Group Committee in May 1978 held a Father and Son Banquet, attended by 235 guests. Father Steele was the guest speaker and awarded the Life and Religion certificates. He announced a donation of \$200.00 from the Holy Redeemer Church to the Group Committee. In return each group may have \$30.00 a year to augment its finances. This year there are 3 Beaver, 2 Cub, 1 Scout and 1 Rover Group. Registration is \$6.00 per member, paid to the Provincial Council. Winter and Summer camping takes place in the Chalets at Riverdale and the Log Cabins at Camp Buchan, as well as in tents and lodges, at a winter cost of \$10.00 to \$30.00 per group.

Respectfully submitted Elizabeth G. Armstrong

2ND. CHARLOTTETOWN CUB PACK

Another year has rolled by and with it a full and varied round of meetings and activities for the 2nd. Charlottetown Cub Pack.

The pack held a total of 30 weekly meetings in St. Peter's Cathedral Hall during the year with a total of sixteen boys and two leaders during the period from January to June, and thirteen boys from the start of the fall season to the present time. The pack lost six boys after the Summer break because they had reached the age limit, but three new cubs were invested in the Fall to bring pack strength back to thirteen. A total of six cubs wre invested during the year.

In May the pack participated in the annual "Trees for Canada" project. In addition to planting their quota of trees, they raised a total of \$271.30 in pledges of which half of this amount went into the pack account and the other half to Boy Scouts of Canada. It was our second best total since the project began several years ago.

In July, seven of our boys and two leaders attended Summer Camp at Camp Buchan with a number of other packs and leaders for an enjoyable four days of outdoor camping activities.

The boys also participated in Apple Day in October and raised a total of \$142.30, while in early November they did a house to house canvass for the Royal Canadian Legion and sold in excess of 160 poppies for their part in a very worthwhile project, both excellent showings indeed.

Because of work and other outside commitments, Dr. Karl Winter was forced to take a leave of absence as co-leader of the pack at the start of the fall season, a situation that both the boys and I regret, and only hope that Karl's absence will just be a temporary one. In the meantime a former cub with our pack and now a young man of 19, Ramsey Tweel, has stepped in to fill the breach and is doing a fine job of assisting me with the pack.

In keeping with the Xmas spirit the boys brought toys and games, which were later turned over to the Protestant Welfare Bureau, instead of exchanging Xmas gifts with one another. However, they were treated to hot-dogs and pop at our pre-Xmas meeting with Mr. and Mrs. Reagh looking after the preparation and serving of the goodies, which was much appreciated by all.

In closing I would like to express my personal thanks to Mr. and Mrs. Tom Connor who never let me down whenever I have a Transportation problem, whether it be "Trees for Canada", Apple Day, etc.

Respectfully submitted

T.L. Fitzgerald Cubmaster.

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

Receipts		Expenditures	
Bank balance 13 Dec. 77 Dues Trees for Canada Bank Interest	\$422.70 29.75 135.65 7.62	Registration (1978) Supplies & Badges Trees for Canada Party Camp Fees Registration (1979) Xmas Party Bank Balance 31 Dec. 78	\$60.00 5.45 14.00 33.00 38.00 11.43 433.84
	\$595.72		\$595.72